POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT 7.30PM ON 13 MARCH 2019

Present:
J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, A Thomson, S Waterston
 

Attending:
PC O Findlay, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, J Cameron, P Atkinson
                        Mr & Mrs Flynn, 

Apologies       D West, A Munro, J Bernard, Cllrs D Milligan, D Alexander and    

           J Lay Douglas 

1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   JA welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 13 February 2019 and Matters Arising

2.1
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by AT and seconded by PA
3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 13 March 2019.






            Bank                            Cash

B/F                                                                43.41                             0.00

Expenditure:        Nil
Total Bank and cash                                     43.41

4.      Secretary’s Report

4.1     It was noted that there would be a community event at Lasswade Centre on Saturday 30 March giving Midlothian community groups and organisations a space to advertise the services and opportunities they provide.  Chair suggested that PHCC could possibly have a joint stall with Poltonhall Galaday Committee.
5.      Police Report 

5.1
During the month of February 2019 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 56 recorded crimes reported, of which 21 were solved (37.5% solvency).  During this time period, there were 313 calls to Police Scotland. 

5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

· On Friday 1st February there was a vehicle accident on the High Street, Lasswade involving 3 vehicles. One vehicle collided with two other vehicles causing extensive damage to all involved. Minor injuries were sustained and driver of one vehicle was charged with road traffic offences.

· On Friday 1st February a window was smashed at the Ageing Well project, Polton Street in Bonnyrigg by unknown persons.

· On Monday 4th February a white van was stolen from outside an address in Cameron Crescent, Bonnyrigg. 

· On Monday 4th February report made to Police of theft of copper from Sherwood Industrial Estate. Enquiries are still ongoing to trace suspects involved.

· About 1pm Wednesday 6th February two parents taking their children to Bonnyrigg Primary School noted there cars had been damaged in Sherwood View, Bonnyrigg when parked. 

· About 9pm Wednesday 6th February reported that youths were causing public nuisance issues in Lasswade Leisure centre. 

· About 8pm Friday 8th February a door window was smashed at a property in Poplar Terrace Bonnyrigg by unknown persons.

· On Saturday 9th February Female caught driving vehicle in Bonnyrigg whilst over the drink drive limit. She was charged and reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

· About 1am Sunday 10th February two females were observed causing a disturbance at the Chase in Bonnyrigg. One female was issued a recorded Police warning for assault.

· About 3pm Sunday 10th February off road bikes were riding on the football field at Burnbrae Road. One male was caught by officers and was charged for various road traffic offences with a report being submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

· About 3am Tuesday 12th February 4 males were seen trying door handles to houses in Burnbrae Place, Bonnyrigg. Males were disturbed and ran off. Efforts were made to trace them but were unsuccessful.

· About 4pm on Tuesday 12th February 4 youths attempted to set fire to a fence in Sherwood Park Bonnyrigg. They were unsuccessful and no damage was caused to the fence. 

· On Thursday 14th February 2019 owners of the Laird and Dog Lasswade found that two windows on the conservatory at the pub had been smashed by unknown persons. 

· On Saturday 16th February 2019 an attempt theft from a van occurred at Myredale in Bonnyrigg. Access was gained to the van but nothing was taken from within. Enquires are ongoing to trace offenders.

· About 6pm Monday 18th February a male entered Co-op store, High Street Bonnyrigg and stole £80 worth of fresh meat. Enquiries ongoing to trace male. 

· About 8am Friday 22nd February vehicle parked on Rae’s Gardens, Bonnyrigg was vandalised by unknown persons resulting in a large scratch along the length of the vehicle. 

· About 10pm Friday 22nd February a loud noise was heard to a hedgerow at the rear of Waverley crescent. After a check was carried out, a small fire was found at the hedgerow. No persons were seen and the fire was extinguished. Police to give attention to area in case it is youth disorder. 

· About 3pm Saturday 23 February numerous youths within King George V park, Bonnyrigg have been shouting swearing, causing a nuisance and throwing stones. 

· About 1130am Sunday 24th February off road bikes reported as driving on Burnbrae Road, Bonnyrigg. Area was searched but bikes weren’t located. 

· About 6pm on Monday 27th February female entered Tesco’s express, Rosewell Road, Bonnyrigg and stole meat to value of £60.

Numerous issues have been raised in the Bonnyrigg area regarding speeding. There have been numerous road checks and speed checks carried out in the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade beats to try and detect offences and reduce speeding where possible. 

Communication has been taking place with Midlothian council to highlight these issues as they hold the decision in regards to changing speed limits or putting in traffic calming measures in place. 

5.3
Police received numerous calls regarding youths causing a nuisance around the Bonnyrigg area. This is known to be a continuing issue and there is dedicated patrols carried out in response to these from both Community and MCAT officers.

5.4
Previous concerns were raised regarding the new McDonalds next to Tesco’s in case it would lead to more anti-social behaviour along the old railway path from Bonnyrigg to Tesco’s.  This appears to have not been the case and whilst there has been antisocial problems reported at the McDonalds itself there does not appear to be an increase or any impact on the Bonnyrigg beat area.

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy or Pc Owen Findlay via 101 or email: Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk     Owen.Findlay@scotland.pnn.Police.uk
Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.

Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@LothBordPolice and @MidLothPolice) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/LothiansScottishBordersPoliceDivision and www.facebook.com/MidlothianPolice).

5.5
There was a discussion about speeding and it was noted that traffic calming measures were a matter for Midlothian Council who could measure the amount of traffic.  PCs Findlay and Cassidy would carry our speed checks. Chair reported that rural community councils on Midlothian Federation of CCs were looking to buy speed a speed gun and for community councillors to be trained to use it in rural areas.  PC Findlay said that the scheme was available an mentioned that in the Fife Council area it had been trialled and would possibly be rolled out. 
5.6
It was noted that at a recent meeting of Bonnyrigg and Lasswade Community Council (BLCC) two visitors had raised the issue about the level of traffic in Bonnyrigg High Street.  There had been a proposal about putting in chicanes but they had not been seen as successful in other areas and would not be trialled in the High Street.  Cllr Alexander had carried out a speed campaign last year and PC Findlay was asked if it would be relevant to the results and he agreed.
5.7
Reference was made to wheelie bins in Fife which had 20mph sticker signs placed on them and this was considered a good idea.

5.8
Chair referred to youth issues and the idea of youth shelters which had been raised at a BLCC meeting.   The Police were aware of this and PC Cassidy would take the lead on it.    PC Findlay commented that he was not sure how much those they would be used by those who needed to be taught respect and good behaviour and they could be vandalised.  He also asked if there were any thoughts on where the shelters would be.  Chair said that while the Federation members agreed they were a good idea, nevertheless no one wanted them in their areas.  Location was therefore a big consideration.
5.7
Reference was made to thefts from vans in Poltonhall.  PC Findlay said that the Police were aware of that and there was a lot going on behind the scenes.  However, if there was no CCTV picking up the thefts and no one saw anything then it became very difficult to catch the culprits.  It was noted that drones were apparently being used in potential thefts and PC Findlay said that when in doubt or aware that drones were being used then contact the Police.

5.9
PC Findlay was asked about the continuing thefts from the Co-op and said the manager had pushed it up the chain of command for action to be taken.  It was noted that the theft of alcohol was not as prevalent but he would have another word with the manager to see how things were progressing.                Action: PC Findlay
6.      Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Nil report as there were no Councillors in attendance.

7.      Any Other Business

7.1    It was noted that the Chair of BLCC had asked the Co-op if it would be able to accommodate the Post office within the store.   Chair had asked to be kept in touch.

7.2
Colin Beattie MSP had asked if he could come along to a PHCC meeting and this was agreed.

7.3
FW would get back in touch with Suzanne Yule, Depute Head Teacher - School Community & Culture how was keen to see how we could work together and had previously suggested the possibility of attending  a future meeting with some of the S6 students.                                                                                          Action: FW
 

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 10 April 2019.
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